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The implication of 

Noncompliance 
with Treasury’s 
COMPETENCY REQUIREMENTS 

In 2007, in response to the capacity constraints bedevilling local government, the 

National Treasury issued regulations setting out minimum competency requirements 

which all municipal financial and supply chain management officials have to meet. 

The regulations took effect on 1 January 2008, but gave a five-

year period of grace within which all financial and supply 

chain management officials throughout the country were 

required to attain the minimum competency levels. For these 

officials, the countdown reaches zero on 1 January 2013.

The ambit of the regulations

The scope of the regulations includes financial officials as well 

as supply chain management officials of municipalities and 

municipal entities, at both senior and middle management 

levels. Financial officials include accounting officers 

(municipal managers), chief financial officers, financial 

officials at senior management level (known as ‘section 56’ 

managers) and other financial officials at middle management 

level (supervisors). Supply chain management officials 

include the heads of municipal supply chain management 

units and all managers reporting to them.

Competency framework
Accounting officers
The regulations require an accounting officer to have, 

or attain by 1 January 2013, at least a bachelor’s degree 

and a higher diploma in a relevant field or a certificate in 

municipal financial management, five years’ experience at 

senior management level, core managerial and occupational 

competencies, and financial and supply chain management 

competencies. A municipal manager therefore must have 

either NQF level 6, which translates to a three-year degree 

and a higher diploma, or a certificate in municipal financial 

management.

Chief financial officers and other section 56 managers
When it come to chief financial officers, other section 56 

managers, supervisors, heads of supply chain management 

and the managers reporting to them, the regulations make 

a distinction between high-capacity and low-capacity 

municipalities.

High-capacity municipalities

The chief financial officers and other section 56 managers in 

high-capacity municipalities must have, or attain by 1 January 

2013, at least NQF level 7. The guidelines issued to explain the 

regulations provide that NQF level 7 is equivalent to honours, 

a postgraduate certificate or diploma, or registration as a 

chartered accountant (in the case of chief financial officers). 

Chief financial officers and other section 56 managers in high-

capacity municipalities must also have a minimum of seven 

years’ experience at senior and middle management level (two 

of which must be at senior management level), core managerial 

and occupational competencies, and the required minimum 

competency levels in unit standards.

Low-capacity municipalities

In the case of low-capacity municipalities, the chief financial 

officers and other section 56 managers are required to have or 

attain at least both a bachelor’s degree and a higher diploma 

in a relevant field or a certificate in municipal financial 






